






































City of Alexandria, Virginia 
 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
DATE: NOVEMBER 5, 2014 
 
TO: THE HONORABLE MAYOR AND MEMBERS OF CITY COUNCIL 
 
FROM: BUDGET AND FISCAL AFFAIRS ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
 
SUBJECT: SUMMARY OF FY 2015 RECOMMENDATIONS & KEY POLICY ISSUES 

FOR FY 2016 BUDGET GUIDANCE 
 
 
New BFAAC Work Schedule: 
In previous years, the Budget and Fiscal Affairs Advisory Committee (BFAAC) has provided an 
analysis of the City Manager’s proposed budget for Council’s consideration. The analysis has 
traditionally been provided in late April, shortly before the budget is finalized and has focused on 
four key areas: budget process, operations, revenues and capital investments. As we approach the 
FY 2016 budget process, BFAAC intends to provide analysis of key issues earlier in the process 
to give Council more time to consider the Committee’s recommendations. Please find our 
proposed work schedule below: 
 
Date Topic 
November 1 Summary of FY 2015 recommendations and discussion of high-level policy 

issues facing Council 
Early January Analysis of the Five-Year Financial Plan 

 
Late April Streamlined analysis of City Manager’s proposed FY 2016 budget 

 
 
Summary of Previous BFAAC Recommendations: 
As Council begins work on the FY 2016 budget, BFAAC thought it would be helpful to 
highlight the Committee’s recommendations from the last two years. Attached please find a 
memo from City staff that includes a brief summary of BFAAC’s previous recommendations as 
well as a response from staff regarding the status of any actionable recommendations from the 
previous two BFAAC reports.  
 
Budget Guidance Development: Focus on Outcomes, not Methods 
As Council enters the FY 2016 cycle, Councilmembers Wilson and Pepper have been tasked by 
Mayor Euille to develop the budget guidance for the City Manager. BFAAC observes the 
template for budget guidance varies from year to year.  In some years the guidance has been very 
prescriptive in its approach and in other years, the City Manager has been given more flexibility. 

 
 



For FY 2016, BFAAC recommends Council provide the maximum amount of flexibility to the 
City Manager to develop a budget, while still allowing Council to strategically manage the 
process.  
 
As Council develops and considers the FY 2016 budget guidance, BFAAC strongly recommends 
the Council focus on achieving outcomes as it sets guidance rather than giving the City Manager 
specific instructions in specific areas. BFAAC recommends Council avoid giving specific 
instructions in areas like employee compensation, school division transfers, tax rates, the number 
of full-time equivalents in specific departments, etc. and allow the City Manager to present 
Council a variety of options in order to meet strategic objectives identified in the guidance. 
Moreover, BFAAC recommends the strategic objectives set by Council be directly tied to the 
five-year strategic plan. 
 
BFAAC believes Council should focus on outcomes in order for the City to have a budget 
process that is more strategic and accomplishes long-term objectives. The approach outlined 
above maximizes Council’s ability to strategically manage the budget process and provide input 
throughout the budget deliberations. Council will still have the opportunity to amend whatever 
budget the Manager recommends. Additionally, to the extent possible, BFAAC encourages the 
City to identify the need for services within the City and the percentage of each need that is 
currently being met. 
 
Key Policy Issues Facing Council:  
Below please find key issues BFAAC recommends Council consider as it develops the FY 2016 
budget guidance and ultimately deliberates the FY 2016 budget. 
 
• Commercial Development – In its last several reports, BFAAC has noted the growing 

imbalance between residential and commercial property land use. In CY 2014, residential 
real estate tax base (including multi-family housing) account for 74.1 percent of the total real 
estate tax base. Unless the commercial base grows, the average resident’s property tax bill 
will need to be increased by nearly $900 over the next five years to sustain current City 
services.   
 
BFAAC recognizes any effort to grow the commercial base will incur a short-term cost. For 
example, even under the best economic growth scenarios, the Business Tax Reform Task 
Force proposal to reduce the Business and Professional Occupancy License (BPOL) tax to 
one cent below Arlington’s rates would cost more than $6.8 million over the next three years. 
While this change can encourage business activity if coupled with a strategic emphasis on 
economic development, the rate and time for a positive return will vary depending on other 
factors. 
 
BFAAC encourages Council to develop a long-term business growth revenue plan, one that 
is tied to the five-year strategic plan. If the goal is to obtain a 50/50 balance between the 
residential and commercial base, Council should work with partners such as the Alexandria 
Economic Development Partnership and Alexandria Chamber of Commerce and with key 
City departments such as Planning and Zoning and Code Administration to develop a tactical 
plan.   
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BFAAC encourages Council to aggressively engage the community on the issue of revenue 
development. Residents need to understand the tradeoffs. If action is not taken in the short-
term to boost the commercial base, residents will be hit with growing tax bills and/or City 
services will need to be significantly scaled back. However, any action to boost the 
commercial base may come at a cost in the short-term (next 3-5 years), which will create 
additional pressure in what is already a difficult budgetary climate. The community needs to 
be engaged immediately so it may understand the challenges facing the city.  

 
• Results Alexandria – In considering the FY 2015 City Manager’s budget, BFAAC noted the 

introduction of Results Alexandria and the grouping of City functions into four “focus areas.” 
As we communicated last fiscal year, only those City departments reporting directly to the 
City Manager were subject to the Results Alexandria performance measurement process. All 
told, roughly 35 percent of the total City expenditures were not subject to the performance 
metrics required by Results Alexandria. 
 
With the new budget year, BFAAC recommends that, to the extent practicable, all entities 
receiving City funding, but not necessarily reporting to the City Manager, be evaluated using 
the Results Alexandria framework. BFAAC continues to endorse the objectives of Results 
Alexandria and encourages Council to push for more accountability among all entities that 
receive city funding.  

 
• Alexandria City Public Schools (ACPS) budget process – During the last five budget cycles, 

BFAAC has expressed concern about the process and timeline by which ACPS delivers a 
school budget to the City Manager. The delivery of an ACPS school board approved budget 
after the City Manager’s proposed budget is introduced is a failure of the process and creates 
an untenable situation where Council must address a substantial shortfall in the ACPS 
operating budget and capital improvement budget. The process failure is highlighted further 
for FY 2016 since BFAAC understands that ACPS does not intend to deliver a budget to the 
City Manager until March.  
 
BFAAC recommends the Council and School Board meet immediately to rectify this 
misalignment and adopt a common budget development calendar. If an agreement cannot be 
reached, BFAAC strongly recommends the City Manager propose and Council adopt a top-
line for ACPS with or without an approved School Board budget. 
 
Finally, BFAAC recommends a joint City Council/School Board work session focusing 
exclusively on shared services and identifying areas where savings can be found. 

 
• Long-Term Capital Investments and Debt Policy Targets and Limits – BFAAC has long 

supported adherence to City debt policy guidelines as an important tool in promoting 
financial discipline and ensuring Alexandria maintains its AAA/Aaa bond rating. BFAAC 
recognizes the City is facing substantial capital costs in the coming years and the Committee 
has previously warned that when accounting for the Potomac Yard Metro station and sanitary 
sewer upgrades, the City will exceed its limits for debt service as a percent of general 
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government expenditures and debt service as a percent of personal income in FY 2016 and 
beyond.   
 
BFAAC recognizes the City’s debt policy guidelines are very conservative. BFAAC has also 
recognized exceeding the current guidelines may be acceptable if the projects to be funded 
are essential to achieving the City’s strategic goals, result in significant long-term benefit to 
the City, or represent the City’s commitment to fulfill a prior obligation. 
 
BFAAC encourages Council to revise the existing debt policy guidelines. BFAAC also urges 
Council to develop better tools to look at the operational impacts of long-term capital 
investments (e.g., size of capital investments relative to the General Fund) and review the 
merits of cash vs. debt financing for capital projects and educate citizens on the variety of 
funding mechanisms 
 

• Add-Delete Subcommittee – BFAAC appreciates the opportunity to play an active role in the 
Council’s subcommittee on the add-delete process and looks forward to discussing the results 
of the subcommittee’s efforts with the entire Council. As of this writing, the exact details of 
the recommendations are still pending. However, BFAAC applauds the Council for creating 
the subcommittee and seeking to improve the budget process. 

 
• Employee Compensation – BFAAC understands the issue of employee compensation has 

taken on increased urgency this year and agrees that pay should be examined in a thoughtful 
and constructive way. As part of the budget guidance, BFAAC recommends Council commit 
to a long-term strategic approach around employee compensation and allow the City 
Manager to provide options for addressing compensation in FY 2016 and beyond. That 
recommendation must be part of the City’s five-year financial plan.  
 
BFAAC strongly discourages Council from addressing compensation in a tactical way in the 
budget guidance and instead allow the City’s Office of Management and Budget, working 
with the City Manager, to develop a compensation recommendation for consideration as part 
of the FY 2016 City Manager’s budget. Once finalized, BFAAC recommends Council 
consider a more robust plan to communicate the City’s ongoing efforts to improve its 
compensation practices with City staff. 

 

CC: Rashad Young, City Manager 
Debra Collins, Deputy City Manager 
Tom Gates, Deputy City Manager 
Mark Jinks, Deputy City Manager 
Laura Triggs, Deputy City Manager 
Kendel Taylor, Acting Director, Finance Department 
Nelsie Birch, Director, Office of Management & Budget 
Alex Braden, Management & Budget Analyst 
 
Attachments: Staff Response to BFAAC’s Report on the City Manager’s Proposed FY 2015 
Budget 
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